DRAFT –5/03/05
           FINAL –  

REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MINUTES

April 28, 2005
Introduction
1.  The regular meeting of the Gadsden School Board convened in open 

      session at 4:00 p.m. with President Luz E. Vargas presiding.  This meeting   
      was held in the DABCC Gadsden Center located on 700 E. O’Hara Road 

      in Anthony, New Mexico.

Roll Call
      Board Members present were Ms. Luz E. Vargas, Mr. Gregg Martinez, Mr.  
      Fred Garza, and Ms. Maria E. Saenz.  Mr. James Dino Anastasia arrived at 
      4:10 p.m.  
Pledge & 
2.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Ms. Saenz read the mission state-
Mission 
     ment.  
Statement       
        
3.  Programs, Reports, and Correspondence


      A.   Superintendent’s Report – Supt. Haugen introduced Ms. Sofia Sotelo
 


and her Future Problem Solving group.  He said that they have done 
extremely well at the State Competition.  Ms. Sotelo said that students

from Loma Linda have been working on a project called Preserving  

Anthony’s Water Supply.  They took first place at State and are 

getting ready to go compete in Kentucky.   

Ms. Nava gave an overview of the programs under her department: 

Special Education, Medicaid, Compliance Officer, Nursing, elementary 
counselors, athletics, Teacher of the Year, and pre-kinder programs.

Supt. Haugen said he received a letter from Tom Sullivan who is the
Executive Director of the New Mexico Coalition of School Administra- 

tors and Mr. Mulcock, also from NMCSA, thanking Senator Nava for all 
the work she did this past legislative session in getting the unit value up.        
Supt. Haugen said he receive a letter from Secretary Garcia indicating that Gadsden will receive funding for the Kinder Plus Program for an additional year in the amount of $100,000.  He said that this program is currently operating at Desert View and will be expanded to the ON TRACK Pre-kinder Center.  

Supt. Haugen said that the Teacher of the Year Banquet will take place
on April 29th at 6:00 p.m. at the Sunland Park Casino.

Supt. Haugen reminded the Board that the next Board Meeting will be held on May 12th at the Administration Complex.  The reception for the retirees and for employees with 20 and above years of service will take place at the May 12th  meeting at 4:00 p.m.     
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Supt. Haugen said that he made a presentation to the Capital Outlay 
Council in reference to La Mesa Elementary.  He said the COC thought 
that La Mesa was going to be bulldozed down since money was appro-

priated for a new school.  Supt. Haugen said he convinced them that the 
La Mesa main building needs to be kept to operate the pre-kinder 

program for the northern part of the district.  
Supt. Haugen informed the Board that the NM Competency Exam results 

have been received for seniors that are graduating and there are still two
weeks till graduation.  He said there are about 81 students that did not 
pass all 6 portions of the exam so those students will not be eligible to 
participate in the graduation ceremonies for their respective schools.

Board Pres. 
      B.   Board President’s Report—Ms. Vargas said that she and other board

Report 

members attended the Region VII Meeting in Hatch.  She said that on 

May 3rd  and May 10th at 4:00 p.m. the Board will be having a Board 

Workshop with the Blue Ribbon Committee that is looking into the 

Bilingual Program.  
Board 

      C.   Board Member—Ms. Saenz congratulated Mr. Foster and Gadsden High

Members

School because Gadsden High School is the only high school in the state

Reports


of New Mexico to be recognized by the College Board and receive the 

Inspirational Award.  Some of the qualifications for the this award were  advanced placement programs, increasing honors courses, participation in various test, and the increased percentage of students accepted to two or four year institutions of higher education.    
Mr. Martinez said that GMS had the banquet for their athletes and what 

most impressed him is that 95% of students playing sports had a 3.5 and 

above GPA.  



Mr. Anastasia thanked Ms. Nava for all she has done for the school 

district.   

Student Rep.
      D.   
Student Representative – Absent. 
Modification
4.  Modification of the Agenda—Mr. Anastasia made a motion to move agenda    

of the Agenda 
     item 7E Ratification of Prior Action as to Supt.’s Travel to after the Closed 

     Session.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried 
     unanimously.  
Consent
5.  Consent Agenda—Mr. Garza moved to approve the Consent Agenda as   

Agenda 
     presented.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion 

     carried unanimously.  

Open Forum
6.  Open Forum – No Comments.  
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 7.  Action Items
District

      A.  District Daycare Centers – Supt. Haugen said that there is a deficit in this 

Daycare

program at the conclusion of this year.  He said that Ms. Garcia and her 
Centers


staff have provided additional information that was requested in terms of 
the daycares associated with the high schools as well as the Alma Del 
Valle and the Anthony Child Development Center in regards to income 
and expenditures.  He said that one of the concerns is the overall super-

vision of these programs.  He said that next year anything having to do 
with early childhood programs will be under Ms. Nava.  Ms. Garcia 

explained the GRADS program daycare.  Ms. Vargas suggested that a 

workshop be held to address the daycare issue.  Mr. Garza moved to 

table the District Daycare Centers agenda item. Supt. Haugen recom-

mended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously 
Resolution               B.  Resolution Coverage to Domestic Partners—Ms. Laura Garcia said that  

Coverage to 
            it is up to the local Boards to determine coverage for special groups that  

Domestic
            would not otherwise be covered through the NMPSIA Program.  She said 

Partners

that at the present time there is no employee interested in this benefit.  

Supt. Haugen recommended that the District not offer this benefit to 

employees for the 2005-2006 school year.  Mr. Garza moved to not offer 

this benefit to employees.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the 

motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  
High School
       C.  High School Diploma GED Waiver—Ms. Vargas said that she did not 
Diploma

know how long this waiver is in effect but is of the opinion that if we are 
GED Waiver

in the business of educating people we should require that they have an 
education to work in the district.  Ms. Saenz said that she disagrees with 
Ms.Vargas because these jobs are for substitute custodians and substitute 
cafeteria workers.  Mr. Garza said that if we require a GED or a Diploma 
it will be hard to get people to work at these jobs.  Mr. Anastasia felt that 
an education should be a requirement for employment. Mr. Martinez said
that people need to take the initiative to get an education and agrees to 
do away with the waiver.  Mr. Anastasia moved to remove the waiver 
and require a GED or high school diploma for substitute custodians or 
substitute food service employees.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval 

of the motion.  Pres. Vargas, Mr. Anastasia, and Mr. Martinez voted yes; 

Mr. Garza and Ms. Saenz voted no.  Motion carried.  
Policy GCLA           D.  Policy GCLA—Staff Travel—Supt. Haugen said that this policy is still 
Staff Travel

in effect.  Ms. Vargas said that in looking at the travel policy it says that 
all out-of-state travel must have prior approval.  She said that the Board 
was looking at including that the Superintendent’s travel shall have prior 

Board approval.  Mr. Anastasia moved to table Policy GCLA—Staff 

Travel.  Motion carried unanimously.  
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 8.  Discussion Items

Energy

      A.
Energy Management Program—Supt. Haugen said this is the Program 
Management 

that was brought in by Energy Education about six years ago to reduce Program

energy consumption by the schools.  The energy manager was not 
replaced this year.  The energy program by the custodial crew is ongoing 
in terms of energy conservation.  The only component that is missing is 
the data in terms of the energy costs associated with the program since there is no person in charge of this portion.  The position of a safety coordinator has also not been filled.  He said they are looking into combining the two positions along with the contracted construction position.

Cell Phone
       B.  Cell Phone Policy—Pres. Vargas said she wants to address the use of cell 
Policy


phones and two different plans.  Ms. Garcia said that when the district 
provides cell phones to employees and now the Board, according to IRS, 
is considered an employee of the district.  So this is a benefit that the 
district provides to some employees.  She said that the district can pay 
the base plan of cell phones to conduct business but should anyone 
exceed the number of minutes on the base plan than it becomes a 
reimbursable item. She requested that Board members with a personal 
cell phone decide what is a reasonable amount of minutes required in the 
base plan to conduct business.  An accountability plan needs to be in 
place to enforce the phone use policy.  Supt. Haugen said that a base plan 

needs to be worked out with the Board and anything over the base plan is 

the individual’s responsibility.      
Closed
               9.  Closed Session—Mr. Anastasia moved to go into closed Personnel Session 

Session

       Pursuant to 10-15-1, H-2, NMSA 1978 as amended for personnel actions.
       Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried 
       unanimously.  The Board went into Closed Session at 5:20 p.m.
Reconvened             Mr. Martinez moved to reconvene in Open Session.  Supt. Haugen recom-
In Open                    mended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   The Board 

Session                     reconvened in Open Session at 6:40 p.m. 

Resolution of           Ratification of Prior Action as to the Superintendent’s Travel—Ms. Saenz 

Ratification
moved to adopt the Resolution of Ratification of Prior Action as to 

Of Prior Action
Superintendent’s Travel.  Supt. Haugen was not present to make a 


recommendation as he was participating in the DABCC program.  Motion 

carried unanimously.    

Rescind
Rescind letter issued to the Superintendent in closed session on April 14th—
Letter Issued
Mr. Anastasia moved to rescind the letter that was issued to the Superinten-

To Supt.
dent on April 14th during closed session.  Motion carried unanimously.  

In Closed

Session
  
Adjourned         10.  Mr. Garza moved to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried unanimously.  The 
       Board adjourned the meeting at 6:45 p.m.
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